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Believe in Wayne-Westland Community Schools
By Carolyn Marnon

Wayne Westland Community
School District Superintendent Dr.
Shelley Holt addressed those gath-
ered in the auditorium at John
Glenn High School on October 23 at
the 2nd annual State of the District
event. Those who came early were
able to talk with school representa-
tives and learn about some special
projects in the district as they
walked down the hallway to the audi-
torium.

Approximately one-third of the
seats were filled with community dig-
nitaries, school officials and con-
cerned citizens. Signs expressing
“Excellence is the Expectation,” “We
Believe, Students Achieve,” and “I Be-
lieve in Wayne-Westland” were dis-
played throughout the area.

After stating that parts of Canton,
Romulus and Inkster are within the
school district, Dr. Holt asked “What
do we do when people struggle?” She
went on to stress that we need to
know what the struggle “is” before
we can tackle it.

She referenced “The Hulings Re-

port”, a Climate and Culture Assess-
ment report that reflects the voices
of stakeholders within the WWCSD
regarding strengths, challenges and
solutions for the district. It can be
found on the district’s website at
http://www.wwcsd.net/downloads/su-
perintendents_page/hulings_report.p
df

This report stated that three dy-
namics currently make up a snap-

shot of the district: “1) Behavior in
school buildings is perceived as a
grave concern - frequently described
as out of control. 2) The attrition of
staff will pose an even greater chal-
lenge than it already is, if not ad-
dressed soon. 3) Limited
communication and the pace of
change is causing challenges within
the district.“  Dr. Holt commented
that the secretarial group within the

district has the longest longevity over
any other group. Out of 79 secre-
taries, 51 have been with the district
over 10 years.

Assistant Superintendent of Stan-
dards, Learning and Innovation Jen-
nifer Curry spoke on a 5-year plan
for excellence in learning. A scope
and sequence curriculum guide has
been developed for K-8 grades and
one is now being worked on for
grades 9-12. This guides what is
taught in the schools. She also men-
tioned there are now instruction
coaches in every building.

Andrae’ Townsel, Ed.D., Assis-
tant Superintendent for Climate, Cul-
ture and Social Emotional Learning
talked about teaching students self-
awareness, self-management, social
awareness, relationship skills and
responsible decision making so they
can perform better academically. Ef-
fective August 1, 2017, there is a
Michigan law regarding discipline
that requires consideration of
“restorative practices” as an alternate

Dr. Shelley Holt and her Executive Cabinet presented at State of the District. 

See BELIEVE, page 6
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By Carolyn Marnon

“We want to create a vehicle for
people to have a connection to their
community,” said John Rhaesa, Pub-
lisher, in the first issue of The Wayne
Dispatch that appeared November
2008. The paper is celebrating its 10-
year anniversary as a staple of the
Wayne community.  The first year of
publication John was Publisher,
small business owner and Wayne res-
ident…10 years later he is still the
Publisher of The Wayne Dispatch,
small business owner, Rotarian,
served seven years on the Wayne City
Council, and was elected to be the
next Mayor of Wayne.  

Found at various locations
throughout Wayne, including the
Wayne Public Library, Wayne City
Hall, Northside Hardware and Hype
Athletics, the paper has tried to live
up to its mission to be a source of
positive community news.  Several
former Wayne residents choose to
stay updated on the Wayne commu-
nity by following the paper’s website:
thewaynedispatch.com.  One item
residents like to stay informed about
is the “Concerts in Goudy Park” se-
ries.  Beginning in 2013 our sum-
mers have been ‘Rocking’ with bands
of all genres.  This past summer two
extra concerts were added, bringing
our concert series to eight weeks.
Not only did the music draw a crowd,
several crafters, vendors and food
trucks were available for our concert
goers to enjoy as well.

“I can’t believe it has been 10
years since The Wayne Dispatch
began spreading positive community
news,” says former editor Jenny
Johnson. “Working alongside John
and Natalie Rhaesa to build some-
thing from the ground up was excit-
ing, challenging and rewarding. We
believed, and still do, in the mission
to share the stories of the people and
places in Wayne.  So even when it
was minutes until we had to go to
press and we were still proofing
pages, trying to come up with head-
lines and finalizing ads, we did not
think of it as work. Each month we
were fulfilling a promise we made to
share positive community news.”

A look back at that first issue
shows how the community has
changed.  In 2015 “Holiday Night at
the Museum” was created to make
our Tree Lighting Ceremony an even

cozier family event.  The residents
enjoy hot cocoa, cookies, crafts for
the kids, face painting, petting farm,
photos with Santa inside our great
Historical Museum, musical talent,
fire pits and the good company of
neighbors and friends.  This event
has been successfully attended each
year.

The mural on the State Wayne
Theater was being completed 10
years ago. The mural is an icon in
the community today.  Hal Hultman
was quoted as saying in that first
issue, “The concept of the mural was
to draw people to the downtown and
instill a sense of pride in the commu-
nity.”  Over these past 10 years the
State Wayne Theater was purchased
by Phoenix Theater, who continue to
give moviegoers that “hometown” feel
while providing high quality sound,
digital display, reclining seats (with
heat) and the most delicious pop-
corn and concessions around.  Not
to mention two “Red Carpet” events
that could rival the Hollywood scene.

Wayne City Clerk Matthew Miller,
who was the City Planner 10 years
ago, started writing a column for the
paper called “Rearview Mirror” por-
traying some of the interesting his-
tory of Wayne.   Following Mr. Miller,
Darlene Hawley continues to educate

the community on the history of our
fine city with her column “Memory
Lane.”

That first issue also made men-
tion of a library event on the history
of Eloise. Eloise is still a topic of dis-
cussion in the community with his-
tory talks given at regular intervals,
the opening of the Eloise museum at
the Westland Historic Village this
past spring and the most recent
tours of Eloise allowed by the new
owner who acquired the property
earlier this year.

Dee Ryan brought you “Foot-
prints of Wayne” with her reflections
on life in Wayne and on her street.
Sadly, Dee passed in September at
the age of 85. According to Jenny
“Dee Ryan was a gem. Her column
“Footprints of Wayne” was a monthly
letter she wrote to the residents, her
friends, in Wayne.  She was our so-
cial reporter and loved to share the
news of her beloved community.
From the Literary Club to the Gar-
den Club to the Biddle Street Bunch,
Dee gave us the latest news on the so-
cial scene. I will always remember
her friendly phone calls when she
had her article done and wanted to
make sure I received it.” 

Jenny reflected on her Dispatch
experience. “During my six years

with the Dispatch, I was fortunate to
cover the business, church and
school communities, meet dozens of
amazing and inspirational people
and learn how hard the city officials,
staff and civic organizations work to
support Wayne. I learned something
from every story I ever wrote and
every person I met. However, one
family and one little girl taught me
the most. 

“I will never forget Alissa Jen-
nings and her amazingly strong fam-
ily. They were going through the
heartbreak of having a terminally ill
child, and they were kind and brave
enough to welcome us into their lives
so we could tell her story. This sweet
angel was full of life, love, and inspi-
ration and captured the heart of
everyone she met. We saw an entire
community wrap their arms around
the Jennings family. The school and
business community worked to-
gether to throw a surprise party for
Alissa and her sister, Brooke. The
2008 Miss Michigan, Ashlee Baracy,
attended the event and formed an in-
credible bond with Alissa and her
family. 

“Civic organizations and local
businesses found a way to have
Alissa and her family not only attend
a Jonas Brothers concert but to also
meet the band. 

“Though we lost Alissa, this story
taught us that we are at our best
when we work together and help
each other.” 

“We’re excited to celebrate the
10th anniversary of The Wayne Dis-
patch,” said Natalie Rhaesa. “We’ve
enjoyed attending many of the com-
munity events, getting to know a lot
of our business owners and neigh-
bors better. We want to thank all of
our supporters and advertisers
who’ve supported us over the years.
We look forward to serving the com-
munity for many more years to
come.”

What will happen in the next 10
years? Only time will tell, but The
Wayne Dispatch hopes to be there to
record the news of the Wayne com-
munity. “Remember the vision of The
Wayne Dispatch is still the same--
spread positive community news,”
says Jenny. “Share and celebrate the
accomplishments of others and sup-
port and help others who need it.”

Dispatch celebrates 10 years in community

““We’re excited to celebrate the 

10th anniversary of The Wayne Dispatch.” 
Natalie Rhaesa

Wayne Dispatch owners John and Natalie Rhaesa
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Mayor and three council

members elected
Seven year Councilman John

Rhaesa will be the city's next mayor
(4,116 votes) defeating write-in can-
didates Jacob Johnson (68 votes)
and Christopher Sanders (55 votes).

Joining Mayor Rhaesa on the
council will be Anthony Miller (ward
4), Kelly Skiff (ward 5) and Phillip
Wagner (ward 6), Miller defeated
Brian Ewanciw 1,632 to 1,158; Skiff
defeated Eric Cleereman 1,972 to
737; and Wagner defeated Christo-
pher Gietzen 1,577 to 1,156.

Float-in-movie
HYPE Aquatics Center will be fea-

turing “The Goonies” during their
Float-in-Movie on Friday, November
16, from 7:00-10:00 p.m. Bring your
family and floaties, have fun and
relax. Cost is $7 per person. Call
HYPE (734) 721-7400 for more in-
formation.

High school play 

being performed
The Wayne Memorial Theatrical

Guild will be presenting their fall
play “Noises Off!” November 8-10 at
Wayne Memorial High School’s
Stockmeyer Auditorium. The play
begins at 7:00 p.m. Tickets are $5
for students, $8 for adults.

A country evening
The Knights of Columbus #3021

are hosting the Johnny Cash, Willie
Nelson and Garth Brooks Celebrity
Tribute Variety Show on Saturday,
November 17. Doors will open at

6:00 p.m. with buffet-style dinner at
6:30 p.m. Show starts at 7:00 p.m.
Tickets $25 per person.  Notre Dame
Lounge is at 3144 S. Wayne Rd. 

Donations being sought
Wayne Main Street is seeking do-

nations of Christmas gift wrap, rib-
bons/bows, tape, gift tags and boxes.
WMS will be offering a free Christ-
mas Gift Wrapping service as part of
Small Business Saturday on Novem-
ber 24. Donations are due by Novem-
ber 17. Volunteers to wrap gifts
during the event are also being
sought. If you would like to volunteer
or donate supplies, please contact
Paul at (734) 748-3771.

Christmas hoodie drive
Every year the Knights of Colum-

bus help out with the Holy Cross
Family Services Christmas hoodie
drive, and this year is no exception.
They are seeking donations of
hoodie's and personal hygiene prod-
ucts.  

Donations of “Bath Baskets” are
being requested. Items can be pur-
chased at the dollar store: shampoo,
toothpaste and brush, body/hand lo-
tion, emery board, conditioner, chap-
stick, deodorant, body wash/gel, hair
gel or mousse and bath puff/loofa
sponge. Please put just one of each
item from this list in a plastic gro-
cery bag. No trial items; full size
items only. 

Donations of hoodies are being
requested in sizes XL, XXL and
XXXL ONLY. Also, hoodies must
have a sports team or college logo.

If you would like to donate, you
can drop donations off at the Notre
Dame Hall any Wednesday or Friday
night after 6:00 p.m.

Thanksgiving 

dinner giveaway
HYPE Recreation Center-Wayne

will be holding their annual Thanks-
giving Dinner Giveaway on Tuesday,
November 20, from 1:00-6:00 p.m.,
Each family meal will include turkey,
corn, mashed potatoes/scallop pota-
toes, cranberry sauce, green
beans/vegetables, Jiffy cornbread/-
cake mix, and canned fruit. HYPE’s
goal is to provide 1000 families in
need of a fulfilling meal for the
Thanksgiving holiday. 

Hundreds of children and their
families will benefit from this won-
derful event. Families who struggle fi-
nancially will experience a free
Thanksgiving dinner for the holiday.
As well as the day after the holiday,
HYPE and many volunteers will go
out and feed homeless veterans and
individuals at a Detroit Homeless
shelter.  For more information, con-
tact HYPE at (734) 721-7400.

Harvest tea  fundraiser
The Friends of the Wayne Public

Library will be hosting a Harvest Tea
Fundraiser on Saturday, November
10 at 1:00 p.m.  Catered by Victo-
ria’s Tea Salon, the event will be held
at the Wayne Public Library. Tickets
are $35 for an individual or $210 for
a table of 7. Tickets went on sale
September 4 and will be available for
purchase at the library’s circulation

A special thank you to the Ford Fund, Jack Demmer Ford and DTE Energy for the

combined generous donation to the City of Wayne  Fire Department to purchase a

brand new F-150. 

See Briefs, page 12
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When many of Michigan Assem-
bly Plant’s 3,000 workers gathered
Monday, October 22, at the plant,
they celebrated a rebirth in more
ways than one.

The festivities marked a renais-
sance for a plant just outside of De-
troit that has experienced the highs
and lows of the American auto indus-
try for the past six decades. The oc-
casion also signals the rebirth of
Ford Ranger, the mid-size pickup
that will return to American roads
early next year after an eight-year hia-
tus, fully modernized for today’s
truck buyer.

The special celebration to mark
the kickoff of Ranger production in-
cluded leaders from Ford and the
United Auto Workers. Plant employ-
ees, media and others had a chance
to ride in the Ranger on a custom-
built, off-road course in the parking
lot of the plant.

“Ford truck fans demanded a
midsize pickup that’s ‘Built Ford
Tough,’ and we’re delivering with our
all-new Ranger that’s specially de-
signed and engineered for American

truck customers,” said Joe Hinrichs,
Ford’s president of global operations.
“At the same time, we’re revitalizing
our Michigan Assembly Plant and se-
curing good-paying jobs for our
hourly employees here in the U.S.”

Ford has invested $850 million to

build exciting new vehicles at Michi-
gan Assembly Plant, including the all-
new Ranger for North America and
the highly anticipated new Ford
Bronco, scheduled to begin produc-
tion in 2020.

For Michigan Assembly, a sprawl-

ing 369-acre plant in Wayne which
opened in 1957 building station wag-
ons, the start of Ranger production
marks a new era.

Beginning in 1966, the plant
began a 30-year run of building
Bronco, one of the original sport util-
ity vehicles that gained popularity in
post-War America. Michigan Assem-
bly gained acclaim as being among
the most important and profitable
factories in the world when it made
Ford Expeditions and Lincoln Navi-
gators from 1996 to 2008.

Early this year, Michigan Assem-
bly ended production of the Focus
small car to make way for a massive
retooling in preparation for the
Ranger launch.

The factory is set to build two
high-profile vehicles again in the
Ranger and all-new Bronco as Amer-
ican appetite for pickups and SUVs
continues to grow.

“The revitalization of the Michi-
gan Assembly Plant and renewed
production of the Ford Ranger is an-

Local 900 and Ford celebrate new Ford Ranger

The new Ford Ranger built in Wayne at the Michigan Assembly Plant. 

See Ford, page 13
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to, or in addition to, suspension, ex-
cept when it comes to firearms. He
said as the climate and culture im-
proves in the schools, the academic
achievement on standardized tests
will improve. He noted that change is
a process and that although fights
will still happen, over time the num-
ber of fights will decrease overall. He
also mentioned putting relevant in-
formation into the hands of our chil-
dren via social media and shared a
YouTube video he had made with the
audience.

Assistant Superin-
tendent of Employee,
Community and Gov-
ernment Relations Jill
Simmons spoke
about human re-
sources. The GEM
award was created in
March 2018 to recog-
nize staff members
for going above and
beyond in their duties.
Her group is currently working on
staff attraction and retention, includ-
ing hosting a recent job affair that
brought the district 47 viable candi-
dates for jobs. Recruiting student
teachers at colleges outside of Michi-
gan is also in the works.  Community
efforts are increasing; these efforts
include the 2nd State of the District
address, coffee with the superinten-
dent events, ministerial breakfasts
and realtor luncheons, an enhanced
website, community forums, bond
presentations, This Week in Wayne
Westland (a weekly email for staff)
and the creation of a community
team.

Stacy Witt, Assistant Superinten-
dent of Business, Maintenance & In-
structional Operations, spoke about
two strategies being implemented:

zero-based budgeting (basing the
budget on what is happening now,
not on what happened last year) and
academic return on investment (eval-
uating cost effectiveness of academic
programs and strategies to get “the
best bang for the buck.” She also
spoke of repairing spidering asphalt
and replacing parking lot lighting
with LED lights. Also mentioned was
the new free lunch program for all
students at no cost to the district.

Dr. Holt returned to the stage to
speak briefly about the 2018 Bond
proposal, saying schools have gone

from using encyclope-
dias to google and
using rotary phones to
iPhones, but we still
fund schools like we
did 25 years ago.
What can you do to
support our schools?
Learn how to respond
when people struggle.
Believe changes can
be made. Support the
journey to improve-

ment. Pick up people when they fall.
Celebrate successes.

"I am glad to be able to acknowl-
edge the major strides towards dis-
trict-wide academic excellence that
WWCS has made since the April
2018 State of the District address.
We have built a central office team
structured around supports to sites,
increased the competencies of our
school-based staff through training
and professional development,
strengthened community engage-
ment with new collaborative efforts
and volunteer activities, and created
a platform to celebrate district suc-
cesses. We are moving forward with
making our expectations of excel-
lence a reality!"   Dr. Shelley Holt, Su-
perintendent, of Wayne-Westland
Community Schools. 

Believe, Continued from page 2
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By Carolyn Marnon

Wayne City Manager Lisa No-
cerini attended the celebration to
kick off Ford’s production of the
Ranger at the Michigan Assembly
Plant in Wayne.  "This announce-
ment, while a tremendous asset to
the City of Wayne's growing, diverse
economic base, in my opinion, was
about the hard-working men and
women at the Michigan Assembly
Plant and the members of the United
Auto Workers Local 900. For
decades, Wayne, Ford and UAW
Local 900 have shared a deep con-
nection. This announcement only
makes the relationship stronger. We
are proud that global leaders, like
Ford Motor Company, continue to in-
vest in our people and in our com-
munity. It was an incredible honor to
have an opportunity to share this
day with everyone who made it pos-
sible." 

Wayne Mayor Susan Rowe com-
mented after attending the celebra-

tion, “Today was an exciting day for
FMC (Ford Motor Company), MAP
(Michigan Assembly Plant) and the
City of Wayne.  The Ford Ranger com-
ing back home for its new produc-
tion will be a boost to those Wayne
residents who work at the MAP.” 

City Councilman Tom Porter said,
“Monday, October 22, was a fantastic
day at Ford Michigan Assembly Plant
as they rolled out the Ford Ranger
for everyone to see and take a ride in.
Knowing the outstanding UAW and
Ford team at the plant, I see fantastic
things in the future for the great look-
ing Ford Ranger mid-size pickup.” 

President of UAW Local 900
Dwayne Walker says the future looks
bright. “Producing the Ford Ranger
in Wayne is a commitment and gives
UAW members a future.  It says a lot
for Ford to make a commitment to
the community. We went through
times when the future was uncertain.
This product makes the future look
bright.”

Wayne officials 
praise Ford Ranger
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desk. This event is expected to sell
out, so don’t wait to get your ticket to
this must attend event!

Book sale
The Friends of the Wayne Public

Library will be holding a $1 bag
event for used books at the Wayne
Public Library on Saturday, Novem-
ber 24, as part of Wayne’s Small
Business Saturday events. 

Christmas holiday event
Come out for Wayne’s annual

Tree Lighting Ceremony at the
Wayne Historical Museum (1 Towne
Square) on Saturday, December 1,
from 5:30 - 8:00 p.m. 

See the marching band in the pa-
rade that brings Santa to Wayne, wit-
ness the tree lighting, meet Santa
and enjoy cookies and hot chocolate.
There will also be a petting farm, car-
riage rides and a Christmas Market
for those last-minute gifts.

No child without 

a Christmas
The Wayne Goodfellows invite

you to their 32nd Annual Fundraiser
Event “No Child Without a Christ-
mas” on Saturday, December 8.  The
event will be held at the Hellenic Cul-
tural Center, 36375 Joy Rd, West-

land from 6:00-11:00 p.m.  Tickets
are $40 per person and include din-
ner, desserts and an open bar.  There
will be raffles, auctions, sports mem-
orabilia and the Spin to Win Wheel.
There is no dress code. Ugly
sweaters, holiday attire or everyday
wear is acceptable. Tickets are on
sale at Henry’s Service Center and
Icon Computer Solutions. It is also
possible to have tickets delivered to
you. Please contact Jennifer Gietzen
at jengietzen@gmail.com or Jen
Bowers at jenw_627@yahoo.com

Join the friends…
The Friends of the Wayne Public

Library is a non-profit group in-
volved in activities which directly
benefit the library. Among its goals
are: To stimulate public support for
the Library. To encourage greater use
of the Library. To enjoy the fellow-
ship of other Library Friends. To en-
courage gifts, endowments and
bequests to the Library.

To support the Library in devel-
oping its services and facilities for
the community.

Some members support the
Friends simply by paying their an-
nual dues, while others become
more involved by donating their
time. Every dollar raised by the
Friends is funneled directly back to
the Wayne Public Library. The

Friends’ personal and financial sup-
port is critical to the library's efforts
to provide the best possible service
and materials to the community.
Why not join today?

Membership Dues:

Senior Citizens/Students $5.00
Individual $10.00
Family $15.00
Sponsor $25.00-$49.00
Patron $50.00-$149.00
Associate $150.00-$299.00
Benefactor $300 or more
Membership forms are available

in the library at the Community Bul-
letin Board area and can be returned
to any staff member at the Circula-
tion Desk.

Free academic tutoring
Free academic tutoring is open to

all students from every grade level.
Tutoring is held at Jefferson Barnes
Community Vitality Center every
Wednesday throughout the school
year (September 12, 2018-June 5,
2019) from 3:00-5:00 p.m. For more

information or to register students,
parents can call the Youth Assistance
office at (734) 467-7904.

Theater has heated seats
If you haven’t been to the State

Wayne Theater recently, you might
wish to visit. The theater now has
heated reclining seats in every audi-
torium, perfect for movie viewing
during the cold fall and winter sea-
sons. The button for heat is with the
reclining seat button. 

The heat will automatically turn
off after a certain period of time, so
if you wish continued heat, you will
need to press the button to reactivate
the heat. 

Santa’s workshop
The Knights of Columbus, 3144

S. Wayne Rd, will be hosting Santa’s
Workshop on Saturday, November
24, from 10:00 a.m.-5:00 p.m. dur-
ing Wayne’s Small Business Satur-
day events. Kids will be able to drop
in and make free crafts to give as
Christmas gifts.

Briefs, Continued from page 4



The Wayne Dispatch · November 2018 · 13

other exciting chapter in our state’s
comeback story,” Michigan Gov. Rick
Snyder said. 

“This is also an opportunity to
look toward its promising future
with production of the all-new Ford
Bronco on the horizon. I thank our
partners at Ford for investing in
Michigan and contributing to the
Motor City’s legacy as the automotive
capital of the world.”

Ford is transforming its product
lineup, building on truck, SUV and
commercial vehicle strengths.
Ranger is one of the first in an on-
slaught of all-new vehicles that will
see Ford aim to replace more than
75 percent of its current North Amer-
ican portfolio by 2020.

“UAW-Ford members take pride
in relaunching the all-new Ranger
right here in Michigan,” said UAW-
Ford Vice President Rory Gamble.
“Our UAW brothers and sisters take
great care in the quality and crafts-
manship customers will discover
when they experience the relaunch of
this iconic nameplate.”

Ranger is designed for today’s
midsize truck buyer who blends city

living with off-the-grid adventure.
The midsize pickup will deliver util-
ity, capability and technology those
customers want and need.

Powered by a 2.3-liter EcoBoost®
engine and class-exclusive 10-speed
automatic transmission, Ranger will
deliver driver-assist technologies
and connectivity features as well as
best-in-class payload, gas towing and
gas torque.

“We have been waiting for this day
for a long time,” said Michigan As-
sembly Plant Manager Erik Williams.
“The Ranger is back home in the
U.S., and our employees at Michigan
Assembly Plant are thrilled to be
able to build it for our customers.”

Ranger offers such innovative
technologies as standard Pre-Colli-
sion Assist with Automatic Emer-
gency Braking, available Blind Spot
Information System with class-exclu-
sive trailer coverage, and available
SYNC® 3 with Apple CarPlay™ and
Android Auto™ compatibility.

An available FX4 Off-Road Pack-
age includes Terrain Management
SystemTM, which provides multiple
selectable drive modes and all-new
Trail ControlTM to help get through
the toughest challenges.

FORD, Continued from page 5

The all-new Ford Ranger 
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By Carolyn Marnon

The Wayne Memorial High School
Zebra Marching Band was awarded
first place in Class A at the Gibraltar
Invitational in late September with
the top score for all 8 competing
bands. The band also received recog-
nition for Outstanding Musical Per-
formance. 

Competitions are open to any
high school marching band that
would like to participate. Bands sign
up to attend. The groups are classi-
fied by the size of the school. Wayne
Memorial is a larger school, so they
are in Class A.

At each competition, there are
four main judges for music and
marching/visual, whose combined
scores equal a total score. That total
score is what determines placement
at the competitions. The Zebra
Marching Band's total score was a
narrow .2 ahead of Wyandotte Roo-
sevelt's marching band at the Gibral-
tar Invitational.

The band has a competition and
halftime show titled “Inside the Web.”
According to Matt Diroff, the band di-
rector, “it is based on the beginning

of Spider-Man - the bite that turns
him into the character, the struggle
he faces with becoming Spider-Man,
and his role in the city as a crime
fighter.” The music is arranged in
four parts by Frank Sullivan and
Andy Broekhuizen and includes “Poi-
son” by Alice Cooper, “Spider-Man:
Homecoming” from Michael Gi-
acchino and “Wallflower” by Peter
Gabriel.

When competing, the band is re-
quired to march and play for a ma-
jority of the time. They are given
credit for the physical demands of
being able to play well while moving
about the field, sometimes at very
quick speeds. Judges look at two
things: Performance (the quality of
each aspect of music and marching
performance) and Effect (the overall
effectiveness of the music and visual

program). Matt notes that “the Effect
categories look more at the 'total
package' that each group presents
and how well everything works to-
gether. The judges base their points
given on those elements of Perform-
ance and Effect. There are also sepa-
rate categories for Color Guard
(sometimes recognized as Flag
Corps) and Percussion (which in-
cludes the drumline). Those cate-
gories are given separate awards, but
their scores do not count toward the
overall band score.”

Since winning in Gibraltar, the
Zebra Marching Band (ZMB) has
performed at the Downriver Fanfare,
placing third out of 15 bands and
scoring second in Overall Music Per-
formance. They have also performed
at DeWitt High School, Brandon
High School and Plymouth-Canton

High School. They recently gave a
special community performance,
“Friday Night Lights,” at Wayne Me-
morial HS.

“Every year with the group is spe-
cial,” says Matt, “and this year's
group is already accomplishing great
things and having fun performing
this show. The only competition we
talk about is with ourselves and get-
ting better with every repetition of
the material the kids are learning.
We're excited as we approach the re-
mainder of the season because we're
finishing learning the last choreogra-
phy and music and are adding spi-
der web props to the field that will
help create a better effect for the
show. We're thankful for the school
district and community support
we've received in putting this season
together.” The band program contin-
ues to accept donations for their
'Friends of the Zebra Marching Band'
program to help support meals for
the ZMB students for camp and com-
petition days. Please contact Mr.
Diroff at (734) 419-2681 if you're in-
terested in becoming a 'Friend of the
ZMB'.

Wayne Marching band wins competitions
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Wayne businessman takes charge to change law
By Carolyn Marnon

When Brian Ewanciw, owner of
Icon Computers and Wayne Bicycle
Shop, started the Wayne Neighbor-
hood Watch Patrol several years ago,
it was based on Garden City’s patrol
group. Garden City’s neighborhood
patrol group had been using flashing
yellow lights for years. 

When it was brought up to
Wayne’s police chief, Brian said, the
chief denied the use of the amber
lights in the City of Wayne. “That sent
me looking for a way to change the
law, not just for Wayne, but the state
of Michigan” says Brian. “Council-
man Rhaesa helped put me in touch
with State Rep. Robert Kosowski.  I
proposed an amendment to the law,
and he (Kosowski) said he would
look into it. He messaged me back
and let me know he thought it was a
good idea and would submit a bill. It
passed the house unanimously and
moved on to committee and then
Senate.”

Brian joined State Rep Robert
Kosowski in Lansing recently, along
with Wayne residents and WNWP
members Vern Amos, Kathy Rock-

well and Chris Miller. They had pic-
tures taken with Governor Rick Sny-
der while he signed House Bill 4176.

“With the use of the amber flash-
ing light, I believe it will help identify
us to residents when we are out pa-

trolling, but it will also let would-be
criminals know we are out there, we
are watching and we are the eyes and
ears for the Wayne PD. It really is a
win-win for the residents of not just
Wayne but the State of Michigan,”
says Brian.

The law now reads in the Michi-
gan Compiled Laws (MCL) for Sec-
tion 257.698(5)(l): 

A vehicle used as part of a neigh-
borhood watch program may be
equipped with flashing, rotating, or
oscillating amber lights, if the vehicle
is clearly identified as a neighbor-
hood watch vehicle and the neighbor-
hood watch program is working in
cooperation with local law enforce-
ment. The lights described in this
subdivision shall not be activated
when the vehicle is not being used to
perform neighborhood watch pro-
gram duties. 

When you look out your window
and see the amber lights flashing as
a vehicle drives down your street,
you can know that the Wayne Neigh-
borhood Watch Patrol is doing it’s
best to deter crime in your neighbor-
hood. 

Pictured left to right: Vern Amos, Rep. Robert Kosowski, Brian Ewanciw, Kathy

Rockwell, Chris Miller, Marina Carabellese (staff), and Renee Hermanowski (staff).

Seated: Governor Rick Snyder. 




